

STATE OF TEXAS

COUNTY OF BRAZORIA

CITY OF LAKE JACKSON

BE IT KNOWN that the City Council of the City of Lake Jackson met on Monday, June 4, 2018 at 6:30 p.m. in Regular Session at 25 Oak Drive, Lake Jackson, Texas, in the Council Chambers at the Lake Jackson City Hall with the following in attendance: 

Bob Sipple, Mayor					William P. Yenne, City Manager	
Buster Buell, Council member			Modesto Mundo, Asst. City Manager
Vinay Singhania, Council member			Alice A. Rodgers, City Secretary
Matt Broaddus, Council member			Sherri Russell, City Attorney
Tim Scott, Council member				Pam Eaves, Finance Director
Gerald Roznovsky, Mayor Pro Tem			Rick Park, Police Chief
							Sal Aguirre, City Engineer
							Jeremy Bubnick, Parks & Rec Director
							David Van Riper, Public Works Director
							Eddie Herrera, Engineer Technician

TO INTERVIEW, DELIBERATE THE APPOINTMENT, EVALUATION, DUTIES OF APPLICANTS TO SERVE ON THE VARIOUS BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND ADVISORY BOARDS
City Council interviewed the following candidates:
James Bernsen
Ana Duggan
Joe Rinehart
Kristen Demland
Jason Lynn

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Broaddus with all members present voting “aye” Jeffrey Gilbert, Brenda Colegrove and Harry Sargent were re-appointed to serve two-year terms and Joe Rinehart was appointed to fill the unexpired term of Vinay Singhania on the Planning Commission.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” Michael Cloeter and Howard Anderson were re-appointed to serve a two-year term and Jason Lynn was appointed to serve two-year terms on the Traffic Commission.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Buell with all members present voting “aye” Kristle Kersten, David Vavra and Alvin Bartek were re-appointed to serve two-year terms and Kristen Demland was appointed to serve a two-year term on the Parks and Recreation Board.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” Ana Duggan was appointed to serve two-year terms on the Library Board.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Scott with all members present voting “aye” Lisa Perry was appointed to serve a two-year term and Amy Tasto, Shirley Ann Miller, Cassandra Zamoralez and Corrine Cammarata were re-appointed to serve two-year terms on the Keep Lake Jackson Beautiful Board.

On motion by Council member Scott second by Council member Buell with all members present voting “aye” Julie Mendoza, Wayne Robertson and Sue Supak were re-appointed to serve two-year terms on the Senior’s Commission.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by Council member Buell with all members present voting “aye” Lisa Pauls, was re-appointed to serve two-year terms Pinkey Hartline Jr. was appointed to serve a two-year term and Mayor Sipple was appointed to fill the unexpired term of Council member Buell on the Lake Jackson Development Corporation.

MAKE CITY COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS TO SERVE AS COUNCIL LIAISONS TO VARIOUS BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND ADVISORY BOARDS
Mayor Sipple appointed the following Council Liaisons:

Library Board – Vinay Singhania
Board of Health – Buster Buell
Seniors Commission – Buster Buell
Museum Board – Gerald Roznovsky
Museum Board –Matt Broaddus
Youth Advisory Commission – Matt Broaddus
Zoning Board of Adjustments – Vinay Singhania
Parks and Recreation Board – Vinay Singhania
Traffic Commission – Tim Scott
Keep Lake Jackson Beautiful – Buster Buell
Planning Commission – Matt Broaddus
Dangerous Structure Determination Board – Gerald Roznovsky
EMS Board – Tim Scott
Southern Brazoria County Animal Shelter – Tim Scott
Southern Brazoria County Animal Shelter –  Vinay Singhania

REGULAR MEETING OPENED AT 6:30 P.M.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Council member Roznovsky led the pledge of allegiance to the flags. 

INVOCATION
Council member Scott led the invocation.

VISITORS
There were no visitors to speak on a non-agenda item.

COMMENDATIONS
There were no commendations.
 
PRESENTATION OF AWARDS FROM THE ANNUAL TPWA SOUTHEAST REGION PUBLIC WORKS PICNIC
David Van Riper stated that on May 23rd the Annual Public Works Picnic and BBQ cook-off was held in Pearland. The Lake Jackson Cook-Off Team, The Enchanted Cookers won first place in Chicken. 

During the picnic Public Works recognized 4 employees for outstanding service. We would like to present the plaques to the employees to recognize these outstanding employees.  The employees recognized were Ronnie Duval, Jose “pepe” Guerrero, Jose Olivera and Angel Hernandez.  
CONSENT AGENDA
A. [bookmark: _Hlk515894080]Approval of Minutes – May 21, 2018
B. Boards and Commissions
C. Ordinance amending Chapter 58 Manufactured Homes and Trailers to include temporary housing in multifamily and single-family residential zones – second reading
D. Approve Kennemer, Masters & Lunsford, LLC as the auditors for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2018 in an amount not to exceed $49,500

[bookmark: _Hlk515894100]On motion by Council member Buell second by council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” the consent agenda was approved as follows:

A. Approval of Minutes – May 21, 2018 - approved
B. Boards and Commissions - accepted
C. Ordinance Amending Chapter 58 Manufactured Homes and Trailers to include temporary housing in multifamily and single-family residential zones – second reading – passed and adopted on second and final reading
D. Approve Kennemer, Masters & Lunsford, LLC as the auditors for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2018 in an amount not to exceed $49,500 - approved
[bookmark: 3._REGULAR_AGENDA]
DISCUSS AND CONSIDER REQUEST FROM POLY POPS 104 A THIS WAY, TO PAVE A SMALL AREA IN FRONT OF THEIR RESTAURANT AND A SIDEWALK IN FRONT OF THE ADJACENT BUSINESS, SMALL CAKES; AND CONSIDER SHORTENING THE BENCH AREA IN FRONT OF POLY POPS TO ALLOW FOR MORE TABLES
Audra Robinson, stated they would like extra outdoor seating and did not realize they needed permission.  They installed pavers to make room for more tables without knowing the needed approval.  She stated she was told that they would need to get city contractors to do the paving and they would have to pay for it.

Modesto Mundo stated that staff met with the manager and noticed pavers had been placed on city property.  If there was going to be any change to the site it has to receive Council’s permission.  Council has received a previous request from Wayside Pub to expand their area.  They hoped to purchase the building next to them and at that time Council said if there was going to be any change it had to be designed by the City’s architect and it had to meet the current design.  Council was open to the idea, but it had to be done under the city’s purchasing procedures.  Staff would get an estimate and give the estimate to the business; the business would pay us up front and then we would go ahead with the bid process. It had to stay within the design that was already on the ground.  So, we notified Ms. Robinson that if there was any change it had to be approved by Council.

Ms. Robinson stated she asked staff if the large benches in front of her business could be made smaller and staff told her they could not.  

Mr. Mundo stated that at first, they thought the addition of a sidewalk leading to the entrance of Small Cakes would allow Ms. Robinson to use the sidewalk area in front of her business.  However, he was reminded that it had been decided that the sidewalk area adjacent to the building needed to remain open for traffic, so adding a sidewalk to the entrance of Small Cakes would not benefit Poly Pops since they must keep the sidewalk open.

Mr. Mundo stated that he was the one that told Ms. Robinson the city would not change the benches in front of her business.  This is the 6th business to go into this location and the city would never have the ultimate plan that would accommodate everyone.  The overall purpose of the design downtown was to make it walkable, add landscaping and make it attractive.  

Ms. Robinson stated she felt this area will remain sidewalk café area.  She intends to stay in this location and wants it to be as successful as it can.

 Mr. Mundo stated if the concrete is poured in front of Poly Pops, staff asked that it be the mirror image of the bicycle rack and concrete on the other side.

Ms. Robinson stated that this sidewalk café is 25% of her business.

Mr. Mundo stated that the property owners on each side have been notified.  The Fire Marshall has asked that the straw umbrellas not be placed under the overhang of the building.

The drawing\layout of the tables and chairs was shown to Council.  Concerns were expressed that customers would have to walk through these tables to get the adjacent businesses.  The planters were approved as barriers.  

Mr. Mundo stated that Small Cakes did not want to add a sidewalk to their entrance at their cost.  They did not want that investment.

Council member Scott asked if the benches out front could be used for seating.

Ms. Robinson stated those are city benches and anyone could sit on those benches.  Ms. Russell stated anyone could sit on those benches as long as Poly Pops customers did not wander around with their drinks.  Ms. Robinson asked if people other than her customers could sit at her tables.  Ms. Russell stated that was her private chair.  Ms. Robinson stated that the reason they put the planters in was to keep people from other businesses from wandering over to her tables.

Mr. Mundo did not recommend making changes to the downtown design already in place.

Council member Singhania stated we want businesses to be successful and we wanted the open area for dining and music in the original design of downtown.  He agreed with not making changes.

Discussion followed on the placement of the tables in front of the restaurant.  Ms. Robinson stated she would like to have 24 seats in front of her restaurant.

Council stated that Ms. Robinson could use the city benches out front and put cushions on them to use as seating with a table.  She would need to remove the cushions each night. 

Mr. Mundo stated the city would prepare an estimate and see if Poly Pops was agreeable.  If so a contract would be drawn up.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” to remove the pavers and approve the paving by city contractors in front of the restaurant to match the concrete area where the bicycle racks are and at the cost of Poly Pops.

Council member Roznovsky asked if the seating capacity be set for sidewalk cafes.

Mr. Yenne stated that staff has discussed that for the restaurants downtown they are asked up front if they have any intention of using the area outside for a sidewalk café and then make sure they have all information up front.

UPDATE ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE CREEKSIDE SUBDIVISION PARK
Jeremy Bubnick, Parks and Recreation Director

Summary of Subject:  
Background:  
In in the Summer/Fall of 2013 the developer of the Creekside Subdivision (known then as the Oyster Bend Estates Subdivision) requested that the City accept a donation of 4.5 acres of land to satisfy the parkland requirement.  In addition, he requested that the City accept the 13 acres that must be set aside as detention ponds.  The Parks Board accepted this proposal on August 20, 2013 and the City Council accepted the proposal on September 2, 2013.

The agreement called for the City to take over maintenance of these areas once:

1.) There has been completion of the Detention Pond and it has passed the City’s Inspection
2.) The infrastructure for all five sections of the Creekside Subdivision have been accepted by the City
3.) All work on the Detention Pond on the Easement Tracts have been performed in accordance with all federal, state and local laws and regulations

These requirements are estimated to be complete late this year.

Plan:
Possible amenities for the property could include walking paths (around the detention areas), informal play/sport field areas in the “dry detention” areas, playground, natural area, picnic shelter, restrooms, parking, etc.

We will need to develop a plan with participation from the neighborhood residents (estimated $50,000), and then decide how to move forward with construction (possible phasing) once we have a budget estimate.  

Council thanked Mr. Bubnick for the update.

APPROVE KEMPER SPORTS REQUEST FOR A MANAGEMENT FEE INCREASE FROM $89,942.04 TO $92,190.60 BASED ON THE CPI IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE GOLF COURSE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF LAKE JACKSON AND KEMPER SPORTS MANAGEMENT
The increase is based on the CPI.  All items index for the last 12 months (2.5%) per the management agreement.

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by council member Buell with all members present voting “aye” approval was granted for a management fee increase from $89,942.04 to $92,190.60 in accordance with the golf course agreement between the city of Lake Jackson and Kemper Sports Management.

RESOLUTION AMENDING THE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT FUND BY DECREASING THE EAST SIDE DRAINAGE STUDY PROJECT BY $140,000 TO FUND THE UPPER BASTROP BAYOU DRAINAGE STUDY IN THE AMOUNT OF $140,000
The budget amendment reflects changes to the FY 2017‐18 CIP budget for participating in the 2018 Bastrop Bayou Flood Study. This project is in cooperation with the County, Velasco Drainage District and the Angleton Drainage District. The total cost of the restudy is $230,000 with the other entities contributing $90,000 to the City’s portion.
[image: ]

On motion by Council member Roznovsky second by council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” a resolution amending the Capital Improvement Project Fund by decreasing the east side drainage study project by $140,000 to fund the upper Bastrop Bayou Drainage study in the amount of $140,000 passed.

APPROVE CREATION OF POLICE CADET POSITION
Rick Park, Police Chief stated he would like to propose, as a pilot program to determine suitability, that the police department be allowed to utilize the current funding of one Patrolman II position in the creation of a lower pay grade in much the same manner as the city uses the Patrolman 1 position today to allow for the hire of certified, but inexperienced, officers. The proposed pay rates would be as follows:
Position	Base Pay Rate (hour)	Comment
FY 2017-18
Patrolman II	24.00	With prior LE experience
Patrolman I	21.80	Newly commissioned officer, 12 months
5% below Patrolman II
Police Cadet	19.20	Through Academy and State Testing (4 months)
20% below Patrolman IL moves to Patrol I following completion of required testing, when FTO period begins.

Costs of training (tuition/equipment/books) would be funded through the training budget in the pilot period. Total cost to the city for one Cadet to complete the program is estimated at $15,500.00 if the Cadet is in-district to the institution, and approximately $16,000.00 if out of district. This cost represents no additional funding requirement, and would be financed through currently approved position funding. The temporary difficulties of short staffing will be more than offset with the addition of a full time, permanent officer. Chief Park stated he has currently two Patrolman II positions which have been open for several months, and only one qualified applicant pending interview.

On motion by Council member Singhania second by council member Buell with all members present voting “aye” approval was granted for the creation of a police cadet position.

DISCUSS AND CONSIDER ACQUIRING EASEMENTS ON LAKE ROAD FROM DEWBERRY TO TIMBERCREEK FOR THE PLACEMENT OF A SIDEWALK
Council member Roznovsky stated he asked for this to be on the agenda.  He has been approached by residents in the Dewberry area to see if a sidewalk could be placed to connect these two neighborhoods so they could have easier access to the park on Timbercreek Drive.  Originally the thought was to obtain easements from the property owners along Lake Road to place a sidewalk, or down a partial road with a sidewalk down to the park or use the drainage easement in between the two streets.

Mr. Yenne stated he felt the easements would be hard to obtain.  However, staff has looked at the issued and recommends the drainage easement between Strawberry and Timbercreek Drive.

Rachel Wilbanks, Dewberry Drive stated her family rides their bikes together and they have walked down the drainage easement to get to Timbercreek Drive.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Discussion followed on the safest easiest place for the sidewalk.  Mr. Yenne stated that staff will get a cost to place a sidewalk in the drainage easement to connect Strawberry and Timbercreek Drive.

RESOLUTION APPOINTING REPRESENTATIVE AND ALTERNATE TO THE H-GAC GENERAL ASSEMBLY BOARD OF DIRECTORS TO FILL THE UNEXPIRED TERM OF GERALD ROZNOVSKY
On motion by Council member Broaddus second by Council member Singhania with all members present voting “aye” a resolution appointing Buster Buell as the representative and Bob Sipple as alternate to the H-GAC general assembly board of directors.

DISCUSS AMENDING CH. 98 TRAFFIC AND VEHICLES TO BAN OR LIMIT THE PARKING OF VEHICLES IN SINGLE-FAMILY YARDS
A map showing the locations of the vehicles parked in yards was displayed on the overhead.

Council member Roznovsky asked if there were restrictions on the material a driveway had to be.  Mr. Yenne stated that once it was on private property it could be asphalt, gravel or concrete, mainly impervious.  

Sal Aguirre stated that the driveway is a 27-foot-wide maximum but once you get beyond the property line it can be anything and can be all weather type material.

Council asked that Sherri Russell bring back ordinance to only allow parking in yard on impervious surface if driveway is full.

UPDATE ON DRAINAGE IN THE PARKWOOD SUBDIVISION NEAR MOSS, CHESTNUT AND PALM LANE
Athelstan Sanchez presented the following for Council packets:

	Phase I: Completed 
Phase II (approx. 70% Completion / Alternatives on to coincide with Phase III ): 
Freese & Nichols (FNI) continues with addressing my review comments of the Hydrology & Hydraulic (H&H) model sent for this phase. 
Have yet to provide feedback on the proposed alternative for this phase. Though FNI will be looking at the alternative developments at the same time and along with the proposed developments from Phase III, exchange of information for assessing the existing conditions continues. 
Phase III (Final Phase): 
The Wilson Survey Group continues surveying in Area 1 and moving into Area 4 the week of 28May18 while FNI is in the process of requesting and collecting data from Clute / Lake Jackson. Electronic drawing files for drainage areas north of Oyster Creek (Pecan Lake Estates) have been sent along with those of the Lake Bend Subdivision. 



UPDATE ON CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS
a. CONSTRUCTION FUNDS FINANCIAL UPDATE
b. SIDEWALK PROJECTS
c. UTILITY REPAIR PROJECTS
d. DRAINAGE REPAIR PROJECTS
e. PLANTATION DRIVE BRIDGE

Council member Buell stated the work on the Plantation Drive bridge was well done. 

ITEMS OF COMMUNITY INTEREST
Council member Broaddus stated that at FM2004 and Lake Road the pedestrian lights 
have been hit twice. Council member Roznovsky agreed that the area is extremely dangerous and asked that staff talk to TxDot. 
[bookmark: 4._ADJOURNMENT]
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

These minutes read and approved this______ day of _____________________________, 2018.




								____________________________
Bob Sipple, Mayor


____________________________
Alice A. Rodgers, City Secretary
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